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The meeting of the School Committee was held at 7:00 P.M. on Thursday, March 8, 2018 at the Central Middle School with the following members present:  M. Christie, Chair (joined the meeting at 7:10 P.M.); R. Meredith-Warren, Vice-Chair; D. Maurer and N. Nial.  Also present was John Macero, Superintendent of Schools and Lauren Celi, Director of Finance.
Vice-Chair R. Meredith-Warren called the meeting of the School Committee to order at 7:04 P.M. 
A. Pledge of Allegiance
B. Action to Approve the Minutes of:
February 8, 2018 Regular Meeting
ACTION:  A motion was made by N. Nial and seconded by D. Maurer to approve the minutes of February 8, 2018. The motion was approved 3-0.
C. Approval of Warrant

ACTION:  A motion was made by N. Nial and seconded by D. Maurer to approve Bill Warrant #18-14 in the amount of $171,595.11 and Warrant #18-15 in the amount of $369,222.48.  The motion was approved 3-0.  

D. Public Comment


None

E. Student Representative 

Dylan Oesch-Emmel reported that Girls’ Basketball and Boys’ Hockey are both in the state tournament, the Carnival Ball is in rehearsal for March 16 and 17, NHD was held this weekend and eleven projects have moved to the state competition, the Drama Club competed in the Drama Fest last weekend and received individual awards, the Student Council will host a School Committee candidate closed forum on March 20, in lieu of a walk-out, the students will conduct an assembly in the gym for safe schools and stricter gun controls on March 14.
F. South School Principal - Introduction
Mr. Macero announced Eric Jones as the new principal of South School.  Mr. Jones was unable to make tonight’s meeting due to weather conditions but will be at the next meeting.

G. 42 Pleasant Street – Fence Request
Charlie Houghton, representing the developers of 42 Pleasant Street, and Ron Lopez, the developer, requested School Committee permission to install Black and White PVC slats in the 6’ chain link fence that exists on School Property.  It was explained that the alternative would be to install their own fence but noted his concern that doing that could create a “no man’s land” between the fences.
ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to approve the installation of PVC slats in the chain link fence on school property.  The motion was approved 4-0.
Mr. Houghton added that he would write up a license agreement to maintain that small area of land.  D. Maurer cautioned that the property may be turned back over to the town in the future and it’s possible that the fence could be removed.  

H. Preschool Committee - Update
Mr. Macero announced the names of the Preschool Committee that has been formed to explore preschool options beginning with the 2019-2020 school year.  The first meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, March 13.
I. Approval of MSBA Statement of Interest
Mr. Macero recommended approval of a resolution to submit a Statement of Interest to the MSBA for the High School.  
ACTION:  A motion was made by R. Meredith-Warren and seconded by D. Maurer and voted unanimously by the School Committee to approve the following resolution: 

Resolved:  Having convened in an open meeting on March 8, 2018, prior to the closing date, the School Committee of the Town of Stoneham, in accordance with its charter, by-laws, and ordinances, has voted to authorize the Superintendent to submit to the Massachusetts School Building Authority the Statement of Interest dated March 2018 for the Stoneham High School, located at 149 Franklin Street, Stoneham, MA, which describes and explains the following deficiencies and the priority category(s) for which an application may be submitted to the Massachusetts School Building Authority in the future:

Priority 3 – prevention of the loss of accreditation by NEASC due to the school site and plant not supporting the delivery of high quality school programs and services, including but not limited to:  significant structural building issues, plumbing and electrical issues, classroom window and ventilation issues and deficiencies in building access for students with disabilities;

Priority 4 – future overcrowding which is expected due to four residential developments which are under construction and/or planning in town;

Priority 5 – including but not limited to the need to renovate and/or replace the following building systems to improve energy efficiency and ensure the continued long-term use of the building: exterior window walls; unit ventilators and other air handling units; and all associated energy controls and management systems; and

Priority 7 – to renovate or replace all of the science laboratories to incorporate more flexible learning designs, safety precautions and systems, storage and preparation areas, and to convert the current laboratories into additional classroom spaces; and to comply with ADA regulations;

and hereby further specifically acknowledges that by submitting this Statement of Interest Form, the Massachusetts School Building Authority in no way guarantees the acceptance or the approval of an application, the awarding of a grant or any other funding commitment from the Massachusetts School Building Authority, or commits the City/Town/Regional School District to filing an application for funding with the Massachusetts School Building Authority.

J. Policy 9-17.1 Pupil Absence Notification Program – First Reading
Mr. Macero gave a first reading of Policy 9-17.1. In accordance with MGL Chapter 76, students are required to be present in school in order to ensure continuity and consistency in the educational process and to prepare them for college and/or career. 
It was pointed out during the Coordinated Program Review that even though attendance was being done, the School Committee did not have a policy.

K. Public Hearing:  FY19 School Budget

ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to open the Public Hearing on the FY19 School Budget at 7:35 P.M.  The motion was approved 4-0.  
Mr. Macero noted that in accordance with MGL Chapter 71 Section 38N, a legal notice was published in the February 21, 2018 Stoneham Independent giving notice of this Public Hearing for the FY19 School Department budget.

Chair M. Christie opened the floor for public comment.
Cory Mashburn asked what budget cuts were being proposed.  Mr. Macero replied that the budget being presented tonight is the budget that was previously proposed.

There were no further public comments.

ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to close the Public Hearing at 7:38 P.M.  The motion was approved 4-0.  

L. Public Hearing:  School Choice

ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to open the Public Hearing on School Choice at 7:38 P.M.  The motion was approved 4-0.  

Mr. Macero explained School Choice and stated that the Committee must vote on this as required under Massachusetts General Law Chapter 76, Section 12B(d), and recommended that the Committee vote to reject school choice for 2018-2019 due to the possible enrollment impact of the four housing projects.  

There were no public comments. 
ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to close the Public Hearing at 7:40 P.M.  The motion was approved 4-0.  

ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by R. Meredith-Warren to reject School Choice for 2018-2019.  The motion was approved 4-0.

M. DISCUSSION, CORRESPONDENCE, NEW ITEMS
D. Maurer requested the appointment of Nicole Nial to fill the vacancy on the negotiating committee that will be left by Shawn McCarthy who is not running for reelection.  Chair M. Christie appointed N. Nial.

D. Maurer announced that a fundraiser for Stoneham music programs will take place on Saturday, May 19 at the Elks Lodge in Wakefield.  This fundraiser will raise money and awareness for music education.  Amoung the performers will be the Spartan Choral Alumni 1970-1990.  
R. Meredith-Warren noted that she had circulated evidence to the Committee for the Superintendent evaluation.  Before the next meeting, she will send an evaluation form to be completed by each member.  Mr. Macero added that, as agreed, only current board members would complete this form.

N. Nial announced that the Stoneham Alliance against Violence will hold a comedy night fundraiser on April 19 at Prince Restaurant. 

Christie announced that the annual SBCEF Trivia Bee will take place on March 23 at the Robin Hood School.  
R. Meredith-Warren announced that Day on the Hill will take place on April 25 and that she would set up appointments with our State Representatives.

N. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Mr. Macero reported on the following:
· Personnel Update

· Preschool and Kindergarten registrations for FY19 update 
· At the Stoneham TV Board Meeting, it was agreed that the studio will not sponsor a candidates’ forum this year but they are happy to record the forum. The Student Council will hold the School Committee candidate forum on March 20. 
· Issue on social media regarding dogs on school property.  The School Committee policy states that dogs may be walked on school property but are not allowed on the fields or playgrounds at any time. 

· Have completed 4 of 5 staff meetings at each school. Would also like to offer parent meetings at each school.

· Safety and Security:  Parent forum moved to March 21.  Drills have been scheduled for staff and students.

· On March 29, second and third grade students will be bussed to the High School auditorium where Malcom Mitchell, accompanied by a magician, will read his book.  Each student will go home with a copy of the book.  This event is sponsored by StonehamBank. 

· Budget update:  Town has allocated only$28,744,264 to the School Department budget, which is only a $1,009,622 increase.  We have been informed by the Town Administrator and the Town Accountant that any additional revenue that comes in from the State would be put into the school budget.  A $986,927 cut is significant.  Reductions will be discussed at the March 13 Tri-board meeting.  
O. EXECUTIVE SESSION:  Collective Bargaining per MGL Chapter 30A, §21(a) (3) as an open discussion may have a detrimental effect on the negotiating position of the Committee
ACTION:  A motion was made by D. Maurer and seconded by N. Nial to adjourn at 8:20 P.M.  The motion was approved unanimously by roll call.     
Respectfully Submitted

John Macero, Superintendent of Schools
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